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Sheri S. Tepper is best known for her feminist science fiction and fantasy with her 
interrelated themes ranging from ecology to religion. This prolific American writer is 
an author of over forty novels. Her novels hope to awaken the thinking of the readers 
to face the hard realities of history and the present time. Many of Tepper’s works 
explore dystopian societies in which patriarchy and traditional religion are focussed. 
Religion forms either as an important or underlying theme in Tepper’s novels.   

Religion plays a vital role in developing an understanding of mankind in the universe. 
Issacs gives it as: 

“Religion,” is most commonly defined as coming from the Latin ligare, “to bind, to 
tie, to fasten”; the same root figures in words like “ligament” or “obligation,” 
meaning a connection, a bond. A suggested alternative Latin root is relegere, “to read 
over and over, to collect, to gather,” i.e., the received wisdom or tradition. . . . It is a 
bond to an inherited tradition derived from ancient wisdom and teachings gathered 
over time, preserved orally or in scripture, handed down and read and interpreted over 
and over again by successive generations of believing heirs. (145) 

The western idea of religion originated from Jewish, Christian and Islamic scriptures 
which define the one dominant male God. In the prehistoric understanding of religion, 
the concept of Goddess existed in many parts of the world. In the present modern 
world, particularly in India and Africa, God is depicted as both male and female. 
There is a transition from female-centered to male-dominated religion in mankind 
before patriarchal religion gained its power. 

Marija Gimbutas interprets the representation of Goddess in the prehistoric ages. Both 
men and women in the society worshipped the Goddess, where biased gender does not 
exist, it was a society in which men did not suppress women, nor did women suppress 
men. According to the old European societal structure, the society is “organized 
around a theocratic, communal temple community, guided by a queen- priestess, her 
brother or uncle, and a council of women as the governing body” ( Gimbutas v). 

There are evidences that claim the myth of Supreme diety, the Mother Goddess 
preceding the patriarchal religion. “In India, the Goddess Sarasvati was honoured as 
the inventor of the original alphabet, while in Celtic Ireland the Goddess Brigit was 
esteemed as the patron diety of language . . . Nidaba in Sumer who was honoured as 
the one who initially invented clay tablets and the art of writing”(Stone 2-3). Gerda 
Lerner traces the cause of the shift from woman-centered, mother-centered worship to 
male centered, dominant male God worship. She asserts that the shift of the control of 
a woman’s body from women to men as one of the reason for the rise of patriarchy. 
Major changes in gender relations, kinship and religious beliefs occurred, Lerner says, 
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“First the demotion of the Mother Goddess figure and the ascendance and later 
dominance of her male consort or son; then the merging  of the consort or son with a 
storm-god, becoming a male Creator-God, who heads the pantheon of gods and 
goddesses”(145). The loss of status of the female Goddess is reflected in the loss of 
status of women, who gradually became prisoners to men- fathers, husbands, sons- a 
state still prevailing in all parts of the world. 

Tepper treats this transition from female to male centered religion in his novels The 
Fresco and Raising the Stones. In The Fresco, Tepper exposes the emergence of male 
dominated religions through the protagonist Benita. Benita is selected by the aliens 
Chiddy and Vess as a representative to the United States government. While 
discussing about earth’s religious history Benita says, “Some professor of history 
wrote that cultures define their gods when they’re young and primitive, when their 
main concern is survival. They endow their gods with survival characteristics like 
omnipotence and authoritarianism, belligerence and suspicion, and that’s what goes 
into all their myths or scriptures” (102-3). 

Tepper follows the same idea in her novel Raising the Stones too. Tepper creates 
Voorstod religion, the most tribal religion, where people create their own protective 
and fierce gods. Saturday Wilm, the daughter of Africa Wilm on providing details 
about the Voorstod religion, she states: 

They all came from a pastoral background. In primitive times, everything out there in 
the dark was a predator. One had to guard against everything that threatened the flock, 
had to kill it if possible. . . . The shepherd had to be afraid of everything. . . .The sheep 
were property, the wives were property, the children were property, and they had to 
be guarded. Because they were a pastoral people, they didn’t have secure caves or 
houses. They had fragile tents. They didn’t have secure lands; they migrated, on foot. 
They were probably afraid all the time of everything. (435-37) 

Interpreters and prophets, the chosen people of God created God in their own image. 
They interpret the scriptures and define God as per their wants. Their religious 
doctrines paved the way for the creation of one dominant male God. In the novel 
Raising the Stones, Tepper focuses in depth on religion, she comments on the 
prophets as: 

If your prophet was sexually insecure, or if his later interpreters were, that religion 
demanded celibacy or repression nor even hatred for women; if the prophet was a 
homophobe, he preached persecution of homosexuals; and if he was both lecherous 
and greedy, he preached polygyny. If he was luxurious, he preached give-me-money-
and-God-will-make-you-rich; . . . they weren’t any such thing, because every prophet 
created God in his own image, to confront his own nightmares. (106-8) 

Tepper provides yet another interpretation of religion, through the High Baidee 
religion. The prophetess Marjorie has declared that, it is a sin to believe in absolute 
truths but the Scrutators claimed that it “didn’t apply to religious truths, of which they 
manufactured a good supply over the centuries” (184).  

In The Fresco, Chiddy refers to the concept of religion and its belief in Earth. He says 
that, “many religious groups worship their Scriptures, not God” (382). No one 
explores what God is and feels easier to accept what is written down as truth. The 
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patriarchal religion has sustained the belief that the book, what is written is the 
absolute truth. 

From the past, events are recorded by historians, priests, royal servants or university 
trained intellectuals and these people have been men. They have recorded what they 
felt as noteworthy, their deeds and experiences. Women’s experiences are left 
unrecorded and neglected as Lerner puts it: 

Women have “made history,” yet they have been kept from knowing their history and 
from interpreting history, either their own or that of men. Women have been 
systematically excluded from the enterprise of creating symbol systems, philosophies, 
science, and law, and the effects of this exclusion have been critical to the dis-
empowerment of women. (4-5). 

Patriarchal religions created a story to establish hierarchy. With reference to Genesis, 
in the Old Testament of the Bible, a male God created man and then created woman 
from the rib of man. The blame on Eve eating the forbidden fruit, falling from grace, 
and thus introducing sin to the world, serves as an important story to the dominance of 
men over women.  This established a hierarchy and authority for men. Tepper creates 
her own myth on creation in Raising the stones. Tepper creates a new story on 
creation with no dominance and jealousy. Billa-needful, the non gendered being, the 
Creator decides to create two genders: 

So, Billa-needful sang into the nothing one song, and it was named He-Is-
Acccomplished. And Billa-needful sang another song, and it was named She-Goes-
On-Creating. And He-Is-Accomplished was a male and She-Goes-On-Creating was a 
female, and the two of them went out into the nothing where they sang with Billa-
needful until all of nothingness was full of song. (247) 

The story of the Fall in the Bible, creates a rift and imbalance between men and 
women, allowing men to blame women. Tepper takes a different perspective to give 
an interpretation of Eve’s fall in her novel Gibbon’s Decline and Fall through the 
voice of the aliens: 

We have such different ideas about what women are. For instance, in your religion 
your priests say women brought sin into the world when she bit into the apple, but my 
people would say man brought sin into the world when God asked who did it and 
Adam blamed Eve. Which is the greater sin?  Intellectual curiosity?  Or Betrayal?  
Scientific experimentation?  Or disloyalty? (169) 

Tepper has hinted the history of religion almost in all of her novels. She has explored 
how the patriarchal God is created, interpreted, documented and taken its form. With 
the advent of this patriarchal religion, women are pushed to the status of prey, an 
object. As an object women are not acknowledged as having feelings. Deprived from 
their identity, women are demoted from subject to object, from creators and 
interpreters of history to being defined by history as seen by men. Tepper cautions the 
readers to gain courage to break this cycle of abuse. A woman must be the example of 
a subject rather than an example of an object. 

 

 



Online International Interdisciplinary Research Journal, {Bi-Monthly}, ISSN 2249-9598, Volume-09, Jan 2019 Special Issue (01) 

 w w w . o i i r j . o r g                      I S S N  2 2 4 9 - 9 5 9 8 Page 86 

Works Cited 

Tepper, Sheri S. The Fresco. New York: EOS, 2000. Print. 

---. Raising the Stones. New York: Bantam, 1990. Print. 

---. Gibbon’s Decline and Fall. New York: Bantam, 1996. Print. 

Gimbutas, Marija. The Civilization of the Goddess. San Francisco: Harper, 1991. 
Print. 

Lerner, Gerda. The Creation of Patriarchy. New York: Oxford UP, 1986.Print. 

Stone, Merlin. When God Was a Woman. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 
1976. Print. 


